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THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 

7 July 2014 
 

 Attendance:  
Councillors:  

 
Pines (Chairman) (P) 

 
Byrnes (P) 
Cook (P) 
Evans (P) 
Gemmell (P) 
Learney (P) 

   Power (P) 
 Sanders (P) 
 Stallard (P) 
 Wright (P) 

 
Others in attendance who addressed the meeting: 
 
Councillors Godfrey (Portfolio Holder for Finance and Organisational 
Development ), Miller (Portfolio Holder for Business Services), Tait (Portfolio 
Holder for Housing Services), Warwick (Portfolio Holder for Environment, Health 
and Wellbeing), Weston (Portfolio Holder for Built Environment) and Gottlieb 
 
Others in attendance who did not address the meeting: 
 
Councillors J Berry, Dibden, Hiscock, Jeffs, Mclean, Pearson, Ruffell and Tod  

 
 
1. MEMBERSHIP OF SUB-COMMITTEES 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
 1. That the following appointments be approved:  
 

i) Environmental Services Joint Scrutiny Committee (with East 
Hampshire District Council) – one Conservative Deputy to be 
confirmed. 

 
ii) How we respond as a City Council to Homelessness ISG – 

Conservative nominations - Councillors Horrill, Verney and 
Gemmell. 

 
iii) How we respond as a City Council to Domestic Violence ISG – one 

Liberal Democratic nomination – Cllr Scott.  
 

iv) Flooding ISG – one Conservative nomination - Councillor Dibden. 
 

v) Museums ISG – one Liberal Democratic nomination – Cllr Fancett. 
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2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS 
 

Councillor Stallard declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in all items under 
consideration on the agenda due to her role as a Hampshire County Councillor.  
However, as there was no material conflict of interest regarding the item, she 
remained in the room and spoke and voted under the dispensation granted by 
the Monitoring Officer on behalf of the Standards Committee. 
 
In relation to the item on Silver Hill Regeneration (Reports CAB2603 and OS104 
refer), Councillor Evans pointed out that she was a member of the Planning 
Committee which would determine the planning applications in due course. 
Councillor Evans indicated that she would not be commenting on the planning 
aspects of the proposal at this meeting.  She would consider all the material and 
representations made to the Planning Committee in due course before making a 
decision on the planning applications.  

 
3. MINUTES 

 
RESOLVED:  

 
 That the minutes of the previous meeting of the Committee held on 
9 June 2014, be approved and adopted. 
 

4. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 
At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr Davies, a local resident, addressed the 
Committee with regard to Report CAB2603, elsewhere on the agenda, and this is 
detailed under the relevant Minute below (Item 12).    

 
5. SUBMISSIONS TO THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION 

ON THE FUTURE SIZE OF THE COUNCIL 
(Report CAB2593 refers) 
 
Councillor Godfrey drew attention to Cabinet’s recommendation  to Council that a 
submission be made to the Local Government Boundary Commission 
recommending that the future Council size be 45 members.  
 
Councillor Learney said that the Liberal Democrat Group considered that the 
evidence base demonstrated that the future Council size should be 48 Members. 
 
Councillor Pines suggested that maintaining a Council size of 57 Members was 
the most appropriate response. 
       
 
 
 



 3 

RECOMMENDED:   
 

THAT THE COUNCIL’S SUBMISSION WITH REGARD TO THE 
LOCAL GOVERNMENT BOUNDARY COMMISSION ELECTORAL 
REVIEW, BE NOTED.  

 
 

6. CAPITAL EXPENDITURE OUTTURN 2013/14 
(Report CAB2594 refers) 
 
Councillor Godfrey explained that a detailed report on the Council’s Capital 
Strategy would be brought to the next meeting of the Committee for scrutiny. 
 
The Chief Finance Officer responded to questions with regard to the Council’s 
proposed support for a Community Bank and reiterated that all risks identified 
should be explored and fully considered before any commitment to proceed was 
made.  Councillor Godfrey reiterated that this proposal did not represent an 
investment; rather, it was seen as a project to help deliver the Council’s priority to 
support the local economy.  
 
   RESOLVED: 

    
  1.  That the decision of Cabinet to approve the supplementary 
estimate of £250,000 for the purposes of supporting the Hampshire 
Community Bank, be not called-in for review.  

  
RECOMMENDED:   
 

THAT THE REPORT BE NOTED AND NO ITEMS BE DRAWN TO 
THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL.  

 
 

7. GENRAL FUND REVENUE OUTTURN 2013/14 
(Report CAB2595 refers) 
 
The Committee noted that the Report had not been made available for 
publication within the statutory deadline.  The Chairman agreed to accept the 
item onto the agenda as a matter requiring urgent consideration, to enable the 
contents to be considered without delay.  
    

RECOMMENDED:   
 

THAT THE REPORT BE NOTED AND NO ITEMS BE DRAWN TO 
THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL.  
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8. GOLD STANDARD FOR HOMELESSNESS PREVENTION 
(Report CAB2596 refers) 
 
Councillor Tait reiterated that the investment represented a vote of confidence in 
the Council delivering this work to a high standard.  The Committee 
congratulated the Assistant Director (Chief Housing Officer) and his staff 
accordingly.   
 
The Assistant Director (Chief Housing Officer) indicated that he would provide 
appropriate performance monitoring information for members in due course. 
   

RECOMMENDED:   
 

THAT THE DECISION OF CABINET TO RECOMMEND TO 
COUNCIL A GENERAL FUND SUPPLEMENTARY ESTIMATE OF 
£582,218, TO BE FUNDED BY A MATCHING S31 LOCAL 
GOVERNMENT ACT 2003 GOVERNMENT GRANT AND TO BE USED 
TO FUND THE DELIVERY OF THE GOLD STANDARD PROGRAMME 
AS SET OUT IN THE REPORT, BE SUPPORTED AND NOT CALLED-IN 
FOR REVIEW.  

 
 

9. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT 2013/14 OUTTURN 
(Report CAB2597 (HSG) refers) 
 
Councillor Tait introduced the Report and highlighted the minimal variance at 
outturn, which reflected the high standard of work of officers and that of the 
previous Portfolio Holder.  
 
The Assistant Director (Chief Housing Officer) advised that a report to the 
Cabinet (Housing) Committee in October would analyse the impact of changes to 
the Supporting People budget and on those associated projects undertaken 
within the Housing Revenue Account.  
     

RECOMMENDED:   
 

THAT THE REPORT BE NOTED AND NO ITEMS BE DRAWN TO 
THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL.  

 
 

10. PERFORMANCE MONITORING UPDATE – CHANGE PLANS OUTTURN 
2013/14 
(Report OS102 refers) 
 
The Chairman announced that he proposed that this item be deferred for 
consideration until the next meeting of the Committee.  This was due the 
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significant number of other important matters for consideration on the agenda at 
this time.  
 
 RESOLVED: 
   

  That the Report be deferred until the next meeting of the 
Committee.   

 
11. HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL CONSULTATION OF FUTURE OPERATION 

OF HOUSEHOLD RECYCLING CENTRES 
(Report OS103 refers) 
 
Councillor Warwick introduced the Report and responded to questions.  The 
comments of the Committee with regard to accepting trade waste and not closing 
Centres located in rural areas (so to avoid increasing instances of fly tipping) 
were noted. 
    
 RESOLVED: 
 

  That the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Health and Wellbeing 
have regard to the comments of the committee above for inclusion in the 
consultation response to Hampshire County Council.  

 
12. SILVER HILL REGENERATION (LESS EXEMPT APPENDICES) 

(Report CAB2603 refers) 
SILVER HILL PROPOSALS – COUNCILLOR GOTTLIEB 
(Report OS104 refers) 
 
The Committee noted that both Reports had not been made available for 
publication within the statutory deadline.  The Chairman agreed to accept the 
items onto the agenda as matters requiring urgent consideration, to enable the 
Committee to comment on their contents and make recommendations 
accordingly to Special Cabinet on 10 July and to Council on 16 July 2014.   
  
The Committee also noted that Report OS104 had been included on the agenda 
under Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rule 13 – Councillor Call for Action 
(CCfA).  The Chairman announced that he would consider both reports together 
as the matters were inextricably linked.  He would also allow Councillor Gottlieb 
to present his report and to respond to questions of the Committee and from 
officers present.   
 
Responding to questions, the Chief Operating Officer explained that Exempt 
Appendix 6 to CAB2603 was recommended for consideration in exempt session 
due to it setting out details of Leading Counsel’s legal advice.  Exempt Appendix 
7 contained a detailed report of the Council’s advisors, Deloittes, on valuation 
matters and Exempt Appendix 3 set out improved revised financial terms for the 
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Development Agreement following the negotiations upon the proposed inclusion 
of 153 High Street within the Scheme. 
 
The Chief Executive also clarified that although Exempt Appendix 5 had not been 
made available to the Committee at this time, the Chief Finance Officer had been 
made aware of its draft content and would therefore brief the Committee on 
matters related to the Development Account in exempt session.  The detail of the 
Appendix would be made available for the Special meeting of Cabinet on 10 July 
2014.   
 
In introducing the Report, in summary, Councillor Weston said that an important 
stage of the Silver Hill project had been reached whereby Cabinet’s permission 
was being sought by Henderson to make improvements to the scheme compared 
to the existing 2009 planning consent for the redevelopment. There had been 
many design improvements and a decision by Cabinet would allow a planning 
application to be submitted – and the Planning Committee would make the final 
decision on those aspects.  Independent advice on the financial, legal and 
estates aspects of the proposed scheme had also provided reassurances that 
the scheme represented a good deal for the Council and for Winchester.  It was 
one that would be unlikely to be available were the Council to re-enter the market 
today.  Independent advice had also demonstrated that Silver Hill would reinforce 
the primary position of Winchester town centre and help the Council to avoid 
damaging out of town development.  The proposals would therefore provide 
valuable space for retailers wishing to establish themselves in the town centre 
and also regenerate a run-down area of the town.  Finally, Councillor Weston 
advised that Cabinet would welcome the comments of the Committee on the 
proposals, whilst having regard to the professional judgements and opinions 
received.   
 
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee of the extensive work undertaken, 
including several stages of public consultation with much public debate, both in 
formulating the development brief and in advance of securing planning 
permission in 2009.  Recession meant that funding was withdrawn from 
Thornfield but this provided opportunity to review the proposals in partnership 
with Henderson, following their acquisition of the Thornfield interests.  A new 
public exhibition was to open in the Guildhall this week setting out the 
improvements, and this would be in addition to the requirements for extensive 
public consultation as part of the planning application in due course.   
 
Cabinet was now required to make an informed judgement taking account of the 
external professional advice received by the Council.  Members should also 
consider the recent representations that had been received from residents and 
other stakeholders. 
 
The Corporate Director drew attention to various design improvements and 
modifications proposed to the 2009 consented scheme.  Some of these had 
arisen from the opportunity arising from the changes to the Bus Station 



 7 

arrangements as well as from aspirations to improve design aspects of the 
scheme and were considered in detail by the Informal Policy Reference Group.  
In summary, there was to be greater articulation and variation in the scheme and 
the developer’s architects had proposed a wider range of quality materials. There 
was a reduction in the number of residential units to 184. The IPG had also 
considered aspects related to significant improvements to the public realm, 
including linkages to the existing historic town centre.  The Corporate Director 
also highlighted that Winchester town centre continued to be successful, but 
required additional modern retail space if it was to successfully compete with the 
risks from out of town development. This was supported by the retail assessment 
provided by NLP. The revised scheme provided the majority of the additional 
town centre retail floorspace envisaged by Local Plan Part 1.  
 
The Head of Estates explained that Deloittes had produced a report which 
demonstrated that the scheme would provide best consideration for the Council 
under S233 Town and Country Planning Act 1990 and would enhance the overall 
value of the Council’s estate.  He reminded the Committee that the existing site 
and buildings were a poor reflection on Winchester, and were not able to sustain 
beneficial occupation over the long term. The poor condition of the Friarsgate 
multi storey car park would require its closure shortly.  
 
The viability of the scheme was currently unable to contribute towards affordable 
housing. However, a formula could be included in the financial arrangements, so 
that if residential market conditions in Winchester continued to improve, a 
significant contribution was likely to be forthcoming to contribute to the Council’s 
currently unfunded affordable housing schemes off site.        
 
The Head of Legal and Democratic Services reported on various legal issues and 
obligations on both the Council and the developer.  Various changes were 
proposed to the Development Agreement to ensure viability and a number of 
alterations were able to be approved by the Council.  Section 4 of the Report 
explained where in considering changes the Council had ‘absolute discretion’, or 
where its discretion was subject to caveats.  However, in exercising its discretion 
the Council needed to have regard to the commercial viability of the scheme and 
not act capriciously.  
 
The Chief Finance Officer provided a detailed explanation of the complex 
financial issues related to the proposals.  A review of the Development Account 
had been prepared, with factual findings of the various costs and this would be 
received in time for consideration at for the Special Cabinet meeting on 10 July 
2014.  The Development Agreement defined the proper costs which could be 
charged to the Account and their amount ultimately affects overage the Council 
would receive and the amount of profit that the developer was able to retain.   
 
The Committee asked a number of detailed questions of officers, the answers to 
which are summarised below: 
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i)     Appendix 2 to the Report was a Retail Economic Study undertaken by 
the Council’s advisors, Nathaniel Lichfield & Partners (NLP) and was 
not intended to include a transport assessment.  A detailed Transport 
Assessment was a requirement for the planning application and this 
was in the early stage of development.  There was no indication of 
increased traffic generation to the site, especially as changes to the 
consented scheme meant that there was no longer to be any office 
accommodation.   Parking provision overall was to be greater than what 
was currently provided at Friarsgate Multi Storey.  Additional capacity 
had also been provided at Park and Ride since the 2009 planning 
consent and this may be attractive to those visitors who wished to stay 
longer. 

 
ii)     The comparator towns utilised by NLP in their assessment were seen to 

have similar demographics and aspirations as Winchester, although the 
comments of some Members that not all were not in direct retail 
competition with other centres (e.g. Winchester was in retail competition 
with Southampton and Basingstoke) were noted and would be raised 
with NLP, as would a Member query as to whether the growth 
projections were realistic. 

 
iii)     There was discussion on how unsubstantiated costs in the 

Development Account would affect the Council’s overage.  It was 
explained that the Council retained discretion as to whether it would 
accept any unsubstantiated transactions if it considered they were 
reasonable.   

 
iv)     In the event that any of the costs were not accepted the effect it was 

likely that the Council’s position was only that it could be improved upon 
from that which would be outlined in the Deloittes report on the review 
of the Development Appraisal. 

 
v)     The Developer had demonstrated that a viable scheme was able to go 

forward without the number of public parking spaces previously 
consented, even though the retail element had increased.  Sufficient 
capacity had been identified.  There was to be additional parking for the 
residential units and additional Park and Ride capacity was now 
available since permission had been granted in 2009.  

 
vi)     NLP had demonstrated that Silver Hill was able to absorb likely growth 

in retail expenditure, alleviating the threat of out of town shopping to 
meet demand.   It would not compromise existing town centre shops.  
Representatives of the consultants would be available at the Cabinet 
meeting to respond to concerns of some Members of the potential 
impact from the redevelopment on peripheral areas of the town centre 
over the shorter and longer terms. 
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vii) The Winchester BID and Chamber of Commerce had not formally 
raised any concern about the revised layout and design of the scheme 
and had indicated that they were keen for a redevelopment of the site to 
go forward.  The City of Winchester Trust had also been generally 
positive.   

 
viii) The Head of Strategic Planning had indicated that he was satisfied that 

the reduction of residential units in the revised scheme would not place 
pressure on greenfield sites to meet any deficit in overall numbers, 
which could  be developed elsewhere within the town area. 

 
ix)     The consented scheme was to provide 20 social rented dwellings, and 

80 of mixed affordable tenures.  Shared equity units in a town centre 
site were likely to become unaffordable for many over time.  Brownfield 
development sites were also more expensive to redevelop, and the 
Silver Hill scheme was inclusive of a number of other high costs, such 
as archaeology, flood risk measures - and the use of high quality 
materials as were proposed to be specified within the revised 
Development Agreement.  Therefore, and as overall viability of the 
scheme was a factor, the use of an off-site contribution was likely to 
better meet the Council’s needs to deliver affordable housing – probably 
by subsidising one of its own identified New Homes schemes that were 
currently unfunded.   Because a new application would be a variation of 
an existing planning permission and S106 agreement there would be 
legal discussion when the application was submitted as to whether the 
affordable housing policy would require affordable provision to be 
provided at 35% as under the consented scheme or 40% in accordance 
with current policy. 

 
x)     The ability of the scheme to deliver an affordable housing contribution 

would depend upon the continued growth in housing values while the 
scheme was developed and a requirement for Henderson and the 
contractor to secure an appropriate rate of return on the project. Current 
policy guidance advised that developers would seek a return of 20%.  
Although paragraph 5.5 of the report suggested a review could be taken 
at the mid-point of the development, the Head of Estates advised that it 
would now be better if it were taken towards the end of the 
development, so that actual sale prices of the dwellings could be taken 
account of. If there was market growth then the Council would receive a 
significant contribution, although that could not be guaranteed. The 
current viability of the scheme would not allow for a minimum provision 
in the formula. 

 
xi)     The Development Agreement was amended in 2009 to be realigned 

with Council Policy for off-site provision for affordable homes.  It was 
expected that any Homes and Community Agency (HCA) funding to be 
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attracted by the proposals was likely to be minimal as Winchester was 
not a priority area. 

 
xii) With regards to alternative proposals to the Bus Station at the site, a 

linear interchange was seen as the best solution and had been 
supported by Stagecoach.  Although the existing Bus Station had 
facilities such as a café and waiting area, these were paid for by a 
commercial operator and therefore were not incorporated as part of the 
revised scheme.  It was recognised that the capacity for buses in the 
town area may need to increase over the next 10 years to take account 
of new development and this had been incorporated in assessments. 

 
xiii) A Member asked whether Park and Ride bus routes could also serve 

residential areas in off-peak periods. It was explained that this had 
potential competition issues and would impact on the express nature of 
the service. It could be examined as a part of the future review of the 
service.  

 
xiv) It was reiterated that the only variance to the consented scheme with 

regard to the market, was for the removal of a store within the site.  The 
importance of markets to the general vibrancy of the town centre was 
acknowledged and the scheme was likely to further build on this with 
additional market provision in The Broadway area. 

 
xv) In planning terms, it was considered that the revised scheme was not 

fundamentally different to the consented scheme.  The variations to the 
consented scheme should not be taken in isolation as in their entirety 
they ensured that the scheme was viable.  Henderson had suggested 
that the physical changes proposed were necessary and without them 
the scheme may be undeliverable.  The existing CPO had a lifetime of 
three years from confirmation and so was due to expire in March 2016. 

 
xvi) Should Cabinet delay the decision whether to approve the variations to 

the Development Agreement, the consequential costs would need to be 
discussed with the developer.  

 
xvii) It was considered that the variations proposed would deliver what was 

originally intended by the Council as the outcome of the redevelopment.  
Further to this, they were necessary to ensure that the scheme was 
deliverable and viable. 

    
xviii) It was acknowledged that the Developer could be asked to consider that 

local contractors should be utilised as much as possible and provision 
be made for apprentices.  However, as the mixed development of the 
site was specialist work combining retail and residential elements, 
rather than tendering for contractors, Henderson should be permitted to 



 11 

negotiate a partnering arrangement with a suitable residential 
developer. 

 
xix) The implications of the “Roanne” judgement and subsequent cases 

were that the scheme could no longer be classed as land transactions 
as opposed to public works.  Advice had been sought from Leading 
Counsel clarifying that the variations to the Development Agreement 
would not represent a new contract and therefore requiring the Council 
to tender under EU procurement rules.  The original Development 
Agreement pre dated the “Roanne” judgement.  However, if the Council 
was to not progress the existing Agreement, then EU procurement rules 
would need to be met and factored into the process.  

   
xx) The Administration was consulting with both The Overview and Scrutiny 

Committee and full Council on the proposals, but it was ultimately a 
decision of the Cabinet whether to approve the revisions to the 
Development Agreement.  Council on 16 July 2014 may raise further 
matters of a material nature and if it did so there would be a need for a 
further meeting of Cabinet to deliberate on points raised before making 
a final decision.  Therefore Cabinet will have regard to the comments of 
The Overview and Scrutiny Committee in making its decision on 10 July 
and will, if necessary also consider any additional material matters 
raised at Council at a future Cabinet meeting.  

   
At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr Davies addressed the Committee.   
 
In summary Mr Davies advised that he was a member of the Council at the time 
when the original Broadway/Friarsgate Planning Brief of 2003 was drawn up, 
which he supported.  The brief at that time specifically said that there would be a 
programme of continuing public consultation as part of the project’s evolution and 
also that a new bus station was to be an “essential part of the new development” 
to encourage greater use of public transport and a reduction in car use.  There 
was also a requirement that 35% of the dwellings should be affordable and that 
in this location, this was likely to be housing for social rent only.  Therefore, the 
new proposals departed from the approved scheme, and therefore should not to 
be considered as an amendment to the approved scheme.  
 
Mr Davies raised concerns that decisions made as the process moved forward 
towards amending the Development Agreement should have been made in 
public meetings and the decisions of Stagecoach a commercial entity should not 
influence the proposals.  He was particularly concerned at the changes proposed 
to the housing mix at the site, and the lack of guarantees that there be any 
affordable housing generated by the scheme, including provision off-site by way 
of contribution.  The Council should look to work closely with Housing 
Associations to achieve this.   
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Mr Davies suggested that the public should have been allowed to assess for 
itself the financial viability of the scheme as set out in Exempt Appendix 4 and 
the claims the funding social housing was not viable.  The Council should be in a 
position to retain absolute discretion in the matter and Henderson would be 
unlikely to not wish to proceed if there was to be some requirement on-site. 
 
In summary, Mr Davies urged that the redevelopment should be inclusive of a 
mixed housing community and that the Council should not show any ‘weakness’ 
at this time with regard to its policies, otherwise they would not be treated 
seriously by other developers.  
 
The Chairman thanked Mr Davies for his comments and invited him to remain to 
respond to any questions arising in the Committee’s subsequent discussion.  

 
At the invitation of the Chairman, Councillor Gottlieb addressed the Committee, 
further to his report as set out in OS104. He assured members that he had no 
vested interests in the matter and was pursing the issues in his capacity as a 
councillor. 
 
In summary, Councillor Gottlieb raised concerns that processes followed in 
reaching the current position were lacking and standards expected had not been 
met.  The integrity of the Council and of the process may be open to challenge, in 
his view. He raised specific concerns in the Leader, Deputy Leader and Chief 
Executive promoting the variances to the Development Agreement.  As a 
consequence, the public were unlikely to be able to distinguish the roles of the 
Council as landowner, landlord and Planning Authority.  It was seemingly 
inevitable, in his view, that the Planning Committee would grant planning 
permission, and not give separate proper consideration to the planning 
application.  The Council would be too tightly controlled by the Development 
Agreement, if it gave up its absolute discretion by Cabinet agreeing the 
variations, as there were no further stages in the Agreement which gave the 
Council such control over negotiation.  He also suggested that the Council may 
have ‘steered’ its consultants to come to acceptable conclusions by carefully 
worded briefs.   
 
Councillor Gottlieb did not consider that the Council had received best 
consideration but welcomed that cost matters within the Development Account 
were being scrutinised.  However, it was appropriate that there should be a wider 
analysis undertaken of the finances related to the scheme in general. 
 
Councillor Gottlieb questioned whether the proposed changes actually quantified 
a substantially new scheme and therefore the related plans and proposals 
required careful analysis before a decision was made and outside the close 
timeframe currently being followed.  It was not timely for a decision to be made at 
this time and this should be a matter for full Council in due course.  
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Concerns were also raised with regard to the change in size of the retail element 
and potentially moving the retail focus of the town centre to Silver Hill, away from 
the High Street area; which was currently exhibiting some symptoms of ‘stress’.  
He also queried the deletion of the market store elements of the existing 
Development Agreement and suggested that the requirements for the relocation 
of the market were also being changed. He also pointed out the changes to the 
residential aspects, bus station and removal of the office content had reduced the 
mixed content of the scheme from five different uses to two. 
 
Councillor Gottlieb urged that a Quantity Surveyor be appointed for the project 
without delay.  The statement that it was the viability of the scheme meant that 
no affordable housing could be provided on site was questioned, especially as 
the revised scheme now had substantially more retail space, and at earlier 
stages 35% affordable housing had been considered viable. He considered it 
would be attractive to a housing association.  
 
Councillor Gottlieb suggested Cabinet should delay a decision and ask for an 
independent assessment of the Scheme e.g. by a person appointed by the 
Secretary of State. 
 
Officers responded to the statements made by Mr Davies and Councillor Gottlieb 
and the Committee asked a number of questions of matters arising from their 
presentations. 
 
The Chief Executive challenged Councillor Gottlieb regarding his comments 
about himself, the Leader and Deputy Leader. He also challenged the suggestion 
by Councillor Gottlieb that the Planning Committee had been compromised. 
 
A Member of the Committee indicated that she considered that it was 
inappropriate for Councillor Gottlieb to have made personal criticism of Members 
and Officers, including in his Report OS104. The arguments should rest on the 
merits of the case being made, not personal criticism of individuals. 
  
The Corporate Director and the Head of Estates reiterated that the bus station 
was a commercial enterprise and that the Council would be unable to insist that a 
capital payment be made to contribute to facilities such as a waiting room and 
café.  With regard to affordable housing; this was related to the overall financial 
viability of the redevelopment.  The proposals to delete the market store were 
reflective of the significant changes to the market in Winchester since 2009, 
meaning that a store was no longer required at this location.  The provisions 
relating to provision for the market in the High Street and The Broadway were not 
changing.  With regards to the appointment of a Quantity Surveyor, Deloittes cost 
consultants had examined the cost plan for the development and it was 
confirmed that a Quantity Surveyor would be appointed at an appropriate time.  
Finally, the Chief Executive drew attention that consultant briefs put forward were 
open for examination and were also replicated within their submissions to the 
Council.   
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Officers outlined the legal advice given with regard to the Council’s Absolute 
Discretion.  
 
Should the alterations to the scheme be not agreed and proper reasons were not 
forthcoming from the Council, as well as reputational damage, the Council may 
be subject to litigation.  Other consequences included the prospect of not being 
able to progress any alternative scheme in the shorter term due to the 
requirements of EU procurement rules, which would result in it taking years 
rather than months for a new scheme to come forward. 
 
If the Council required the developer to reconsider the number of affordable units 
proposed on site and car parking provision etc., it was likely that the overall 
scheme (and its viability) would be compromised.  Any significant delay would 
raise concerns as the timetable as the Compulsory Purchase Order was running 
until March 2016. The benefits of the current proposal needed to be taken into 
account.  
 
The Committee concluded its discussions in open session and summarised the 
main points that it wished to draw to Cabinet’s attention which are set out as 
follows: 
 

i)   In the absence of the exempt information in Appendix 5, Cabinet need to 
be assured that all appropriate charges have been made to the 
Development Account.  Cabinet need to be assured that any 
unsubstantiated costs are genuine, otherwise it should ensure that the 
necessary arbitration takes place to address this to the satisfaction of all 
parties. 

 
ii)   Noting that although they had not formally raised any concerns, 

comments on the proposals from the Winchester Business Improvement 
District and Chambers of Commerce should be urgently sought and 
analysed. 

 
iii)  The draft Transport and Parking Assessment (to be submitted as a 

supporting document to the planning application), should have regard to 
concerns raised by the Committee with regard to this matter. 

 
iv)   A mechanism should be identified for ‘capturing’ profit from the scheme 

at an appropriate time so that affordable housing contributions can be 
ascertained.  A minimum percentage contribution should be specified.  
The Council should also investigate the potential to work with other 
Register Social Landlords with regard to the possibility for some on-site 
delivery of affordable dwellings and the likelihood of any HCA funding.  

 
v)   As part of compensation to the City of losing a traditional Bus Station, the 

possibility to provide those facilities currently located at the existing Bus 
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Station (waiting room and café etc) elsewhere in the development should 
be considered. 

 
vi)   Cabinet should seek assurances from representatives of Nathaniel 

Lichfield & Partners on the justification for the increased amount of retail 
in the development, and also their basis for using the comparator towns 
in the supporting evidence. 

 
vii)   Having regard to the advice given to the Council on ‘Best Consideration’, 

Cabinet should be assured of the implications of Henderson acquiring 
Thornfield’s interests in the scheme and that this remains beneficial to 
the Council. 

 
viii)   The development should carefully integrate with the historic, existing   

town centre area of Winchester.  
 
ix)   Will accessibility to the scheme be maintained for the wider community, 

i.e will retailers like Iceland and Poundland still be able to retain a 
presence in the City to meet the requirement of those looking for lower 
cost food and products. 

 
x)   Cabinet should further examine the proposal for Henderson to appoint 

the construction contractor, rather than being selected by competitive 
tender process. 

 
xi)   Cabinet should negotiate, where possible, on specific elements of 

revisions in the Development Agreement, as opposed to accepting or 
rejecting en bloc and consider whether the Council has maximised its 
negotiating position at this critical point. 

 
RESOLVED: 

 
That Cabinet be asked to consider the points raised by The 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee, as set out above. 
 

RECOMMENDED TO COUNCIL:  
 
That Council takes account of the matters raised by The Overview 

and Scrutiny Committee in considering the proposals of Cabinet. 
 

13. SCRUTINY WORK PROGRAMME AND AUGUST 2014 FORWARD PLAN  
(Report OS100 refers) 
 
 RESOLVED: 
 

That the Scrutiny Work Programme and Forward Plan for August 
2014 be noted. 
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14. EXEMPT BUSINESS 
 

RESOLVED: 
 

1. That in all the circumstances, the public interest in 
maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the 
information. 

 
2. That the public be excluded from the meeting during the 

consideration of the following items of business because it is likely that, if 
members of the public were present, there would be disclosure to them of 
‘exempt information’ as defined by Section 100I and Schedule 12A to the 
Local Government Act 1972. 

 
Minute 
Number 

Item  Description of 
Exempt Information 
 

## 
 
 

Silver Hill Regeneration 
(Exempt Appendices) 
 

) 
) 
) 
 

3, 4, 6 & 7 
 

    
15. SILVER HILL REGENERATION (EXEMPT APPENDICES) 
 (Report CAB2603 refers) 
 

The Committee noted that both Appendices 3 and 7 had not been made 
available for publication within the statutory deadline.  The Chairman agreed to 
accept the items onto the agenda as matters requiring urgent consideration, as 
each contained important information to enable the Committee to comment on 
the overall proposals set out in CAB2603 and make recommendations 
accordingly to Special Cabinet on 10 July and to Council on 16 July 2014.   
 
It was noted that Exempt Appendix 5 – Development Account assessment, would 
not be made available until the Special Cabinet meeting on 10 July 2014.  
However, officers were able to brief the Committee on its content and outcome 
conclusions.  
 
The Committee referred to, and discussed and asked a number of detailed 
questions of the Exempt Appendices (detail in Exempt Minute).   
 
The meeting commenced at 6.30pm and concluded at 12.30am. 
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